




 

 

 
 

June 16, 2021 
 
 
 

CARLA LOVE       MID:  
 

 
 
 

Dear Ms. Love, 
 
Thank you for reaching out to the Department of Employee Trust Funds (ETF) and the 
Group Insurance Board (Board) regarding your difficulties with claim payments under 
UnitedHealthcare’s (UHC’s) Medicare Advantage plan in the State of Wisconsin Group 
Health Insurance Program. As the Deputy Director of the Office of Strategic Health 
Policy in the Department of Employee Trust Funds (ETF), I have been asked to respond 
to you. A copy of your letter will be shared with the Board.  
 
We regret the difficulties you experienced with your Direct Member Reimbursement 
(DMR) claims with UHC. To understand why you’ve been experiencing difficulties, it is 
important to understand how provider reimbursement works for Medicare. There are two 
types of Medicare providers: 
 

1. Participating Providers enrolled in Medicare and who accept Medicare 
Assignment; in other words, they agree to charge no more than the Medicare-
approved amounts. 
 

2. Non-participating Providers enrolled in Medicare but decide not to accept 
Medicare Assignment. In this instance, Medicare limits what the provider may 
charge the beneficiary/member, which is called a “Limiting Charge,” when they 
choose not to accept Medicare Assignment. A Limiting Charge equals 115% of 
the non-participating fee schedule amount and is the maximum the non-
participating provider may charge a beneficiary/member. 

 
In the case with your provider, there were multiple claims where the provider billed 
amounts over the Limiting Charge, which goes against Medicare guidelines and is a 
practice that is frowned upon. When a member submits a claim requesting DMR, UHC’s 
policy is to pay the Medicare allowed amount. Upon your appeal, UHC reached out to 
the provider regarding their billing practice and were unable to resolve with the provider, 
therefore UHC reimbursed you up to the provider’s billed amount to take you out of the 
middle.  
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UHC informed us that for two of your three DMRs in 2019 and 2020, they followed this 
process and after your appeal, the claims were paid in full. For the most recent DMR in 
the fall of 2020, they erroneously denied the claim, classifying it as being provided by a 
doctor who does not participate with Medicare. Upon appeal, they realized their error 
and again, paid the claim in full.  
 
We understand your concerns over the additional steps you are being asked to make in 
order to get your claims paid appropriately. We discussed your case with UHC to see if 
process improvements could be made but are confident the process is working 
correctly. Please be aware that Medicare rules supersede those of our contract with 
UHC, so if Medicare won’t permit changes to this policy, we may not be able to change 
this process.  
 
Thank you, again, for reaching out to ETF. We appreciate the feedback we receive from 
members for future considerations to the program. We hope this information is helpful. If 
you have further questions, please contact me at brian.stamm@etf.wi.gov or via phone 
at (608) 267-4554 or Arlene Larson, Manager of Federal Programs, at 
arlene.larson@etf.wi.gov or via phone at (608) 264-6624. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
 
Brian Stamm, Deputy Director, Office of Strategic Health Policy 
Department of Employee Trust Funds 
 
 
CC:  Arlene Larson, Federal Health Programs & Policy Manager, ETF 
 Kia Yang, UnitedHealthcare 




